American University in Cairo AUC Knowledge Fountain

Theses and Dissertations

Student Research

Winter 1-31-2023

# How Do The Environmental Aspects Affect The Oil Drilling And Extraction Sector? Evidence From Firm-Level Data

Nadine Amr Hosny nadineamrr@aucegypt.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://fount.aucegypt.edu/etds

#### **Recommended Citation**

#### **APA** Citation

Amr Hosny, N. (2023).*How Do The Environmental Aspects Affect The Oil Drilling And Extraction Sector? Evidence From Firm-Level Data* [Master's Thesis, the American University in Cairo]. AUC Knowledge Fountain.

https://fount.aucegypt.edu/etds/2005

#### MLA Citation

Amr Hosny, Nadine. *How Do The Environmental Aspects Affect The Oil Drilling And Extraction Sector? Evidence From Firm-Level Data.* 2023. American University in Cairo, Master's Thesis. *AUC Knowledge Fountain.* 

https://fount.aucegypt.edu/etds/2005

This Master's Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Research at AUC Knowledge Fountain. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of AUC Knowledge Fountain. For more information, please contact thesisadmin@aucegypt.edu.



# How do the Environmental aspects affect the oil drilling and extraction sector? Evidence from Firm-level Data

A Thesis Submitted by

Nadine Amr Hosny

900140564

to the

**Department of Economics** 

**Graduate Program** 

November 2022

In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Masters of Arts in Economics THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجامعة الأمريكية بالقاهرة

**Graduate Studies** 

#### Contents

1.	Introduction:	4
2.	2.Background:	7
	2.1. Annual Average temperature background	7
	2.2.Conceptual Model:	9
3.	Theoretical Literature review:	. 10
	3.1. Theories of Production:	. 10
	Solow Growth Model:	. 10
	Endogenous Growth Theory:	. 11
	Hubbert's Peak Oil theory:	. 11
	Neo-Malthusian theory:	. 12
	Neoclassical school of thought:	. 12
	Adam Smith's Theory of Value:	. 13
	3.2. Existent Environmental Theories:	. 13
	Environmental Kuznets Curve theory:	. 13
	The Neoclassical Economic theory of Environment:	. 13
	Pigouvian Tax theory:	. 14
4.	Empirical Studies:	. 14
5.	Data & Descriptive Statistics:	. 18
	5.1. Descriptive Statistics:	. 21
	5.2.Correlation Analysis:	. 22
6.	Methodology & Results:	. 23
	6.1. Regression results for panel data:	. 24
	6.2. Regression Results by Debt Status:	. 27
	6.3. Regression Results if the Total Debt was less than 25%:	. 27
	6.4. Regression Results if the Total Debt was greater than 75%:	. 29
	6.5. Regression Results by Dividends status:	. 30
	6.6. Regression Results if Dividends was less than 25%:	. 31
	6.7. Regression Results if Dividends was greater than 75%:	. 32
7.	Conclusion:	. 33



8.	Policy Recommendations:	34
9.	References:	36

#### **List of Figures:**

Figure 1: MENA region Annual Average Temperature facts

- Figure 2: Conceptual Model
- Figure 3: Descriptive Statistics table
- Figure 4: Correlation Analysis table
- Figure 5: Total Debt relative to Market Value
- Figure 6: Fixed Effect Model
- Figure 7: Sum of the Total Debt
- Figure 8: Regression Results if the Total Debt was less than 25%
- Figure 9: Regression Results if the Total Debt was greater than 75%
- Figure 10: Sum of the Dividends
- Figure 11: Regression Results if Dividends was less than 25%
- Figure 12: Regression Results if Dividends was greater than 75%

THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجامعة الأمريكية بالقاهرة

**Graduate Studies** 

#### 1. Introduction:

Middle East countries dominate more than 50% of the total global oil reserves. Also, such region is responsible for more than one-third of the oil world's production (Basquill, 2022). Recently in 2022, the World Bank is anticipating an upward trend in the Oil revenues especially for the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region (Arabnews, 2022). It is expected that such revenues will increase to be up to 5.3% (WorldBank, 2022). This will mainly take place due to the rise in oil revenues and several structural reforms in some of the MENA countries (Arabnews, 2022).Furthermore, there was a remarkable increase in the oil & gas contracts signed in June 2022 which reached 47 contracts. This increase reached more than 62% (Carmen, 2022).

Accordingly, there will be an offset between maintaining the boom in oil revenues and achieving reduction in environmental degradation. The highly dependence on oil production and extraction in the MENA region in the upcoming years will result in a tremendous increase in the CO<sub>2</sub> emissions especially after the Covid-19 recovery (Carpenter, 2021). Lately, there have been recognizable efforts adopted to attain decarbonisation and maintain sustainable development (Lienard, 2022). Yet, there are still negative significant impacts of oil firms on the environment (Basquill, 2022). Also, the adverse consequences that the oil firms in the MENA region cause will have long-term negative effects on several global aspects. These effects may include having a rise in temperatures and droughts (IEA, n.d.).

So, the tradeoff that occurred and still occurs till now between sustainability and growth is a crucial topic that needs to be considered. The oil firms especially the companies responsible for the internal process of the oil production such as: refinery, drilling and extraction emit vast emissions. Therefore, it is extremely vital for the researchers and policy makers to put into consideration the effects of the environmental performance on firms' productivity and profitability. Such effects need to be examined in particular in the MENA region due to the existence of the top oil companies and the highly dependence of such countries on oil. Also, this thesis is important to focus on the MENA region due to their high level of environmental degradation and lack of considerable environmental awareness. For example, Morocco usually unfortunately emitted large amount of emissions in 2022 due to forest fires. These emissions were the main reason behind the hot and dry conditions in the country (Abnett, 2022).

The main goal of this thesis is to examine the impact of oil firms' emissions and oil firms' productivity variables on their Market Value in the selected MENA countries such as: Egypt, Gabon, Morocco & Tunisia starting from year 2000 till year 2020. The thesis will

THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجامعة الأمريكية بالقاهرة

**Graduate Studies** 

mainly focus on examining such impacts in the top five oil drilling and extraction companies in the region. These companies are: Alexandria Mineral Oils Company & Group for Industrial Commercial and Financial Investment in Egypt, Total Energies EP in Gabon, Ste de Transport des Hydrocarbures par Pipelines SA in Tunisia & Total Energies Marketing Maroc SA in Morcco. Therefore, the main research objectives will include:

- 1. Examining the impact of the firm's internal variables such as: total Capital expenditure, Employees, Net Sales, Market Capitalization on the Market value of the selected oil firms.
- 2. Testing the effect of Unemployment rate as a macroeconomic variable on the market value of the selected oil firms in the five countries.
- 3. Investigating to what extent do the environmental variables like: CO<sub>2</sub> emissions metric tons per capita & annual average temperature will have a significant impact on the market value of these firms.
- 4. Studying the status of these firms by examining the total debt & dividends status.

Extensive literature tested empirically the relationship between the environment and the oil production. Such a crucial topic was examined throughout several papers using macroeconomic data. Unfortunately, there are few papers examining the impact of environmental concerns on the oil firms. Furthermore, the papers discussing such topic in the MENA region were limited. Therefore, this thesis extends the literature of the previous studies already established on the impact of Oil production of drilling firms on the economic performance of various countries by developing an econometric model illustrating this.

First of all, the thesis examines the impact of macroeconomic, environmental & firm-level variables on the performance of the selected oil firms in the MENA region. This examination is completely variant than the previous studies. Moreover, the paper encompasses various variables included in the previous papers such as: CO<sub>2</sub> emissions, Capital, employees & market capitalization. Additionally, the paper will include several other variables like: Net sales, annual average temperature & unemployment. Also, the thesis will examine the impact on the market value of the selected oil firms. This was not available in the majority of the mentioned previous studies.

The thesis concluded that the increase in the mentioned environmental variables had a negative impact on the market value of the oil firms in the MENA region. The surprising part was that the total capital expenditure adversely affected the market value which did not match with the previous studies. While on the other hand, net sales didn't have a significant impact on the financial performance of other firms in the previous papers yet it did positively affect the market value of oil firms. Also, unemployment rate did negatively



impact the market value but this was incompatible with the previous empirical studies. It is very important to investigate the policies that can be implemented in the MENA region in order to increase the performance of the oil firms without negatively affecting the environmental situation.

Last but not least, the thesis will be divided as follows: background section that deeply describes the situation of the global average temperature in contrast with the selected MENA countries situation. After that, there will be a conceptual model explaining the connection between all the variables included in the thesis while discussing their importance. Then, the literature review will explain all the correlated theories with the thesis' topic and the previous empirical papers similar to the topic discussed. Moving to the data and descriptive statistics which describes the nature and meaning of all the mentioned variables. Also, the following section will be concerned with the methodology and results which deeply explains the regression analysis of the model used in the thesis. Finally, the conclusion will discuss and sum up all the results of the paper following it the recommended policies that can be implemented to develop and improve the market value of the selected oil firms.



#### 2. Background:

This section mainly focuses on the analysis of the changes in the environmental variables which is mainly the annual average temperature throughout the previous 20 years in the four selected countries. This will definitely reflect later on the results need to be examined in the following sections.

#### 2.1. Annual Average temperature background

# Figure 1: MENA region Annual Average Temperature facts:

The following graph presents the fluctuations that took place in the annual average temperature in the mentioned MENA countries which are: Egypt, Gabon, Morocco & Tunisia. Annual average temperature is defined as the mean of the estimation of the hottest and coldest months throughout the year (How To Calculate Average Annual Temperature, 2021).



From the above graph, there are some of the selected MENA countries do not have wide variation in their annual average temperature. The first country which is Egypt had a rise



in its annual average temperature as time passed. Usually, Egypt is one of the countries that is known with its noticeable location and its special weather throughout the whole year. One of the main reasons behind the changes in the average temperature is the variability in the flow of the Nile river and the rise in the sea level. This can negatively affect crop production and water security. Also, the changes in average temperature will consecutively cause changes in the precipitation (Ramadan, 2019).

Moving to Gabon, the country is full of hills which cover more than 75% of the country's area. The country is exposed to a moist hot temperature especially in the tropical regions. The hot temperature remains mainly throughout the year (Climate Change Knowledge Portal, 2021). The main reason behind such a constant rise in the temperature is having high carbon emissions. It's expected that the rise in temperatures will remain like this in the upcoming years (GFDRR, 2020).

Concerning the next MENA country which is Morocco that is represented here in this graph was prone to rise in the annual average temperature due to its geographical location. Morocco regions are usually prone to droughts, heat waves, changes in the patterns of rainfall. Also, sometimes the country experienced floods and rise in the sea levels. Also, some of the Moroccan beaches are threatened of erosion and having storms (GIZ, n.d.).

Moreover, the following country which is Tunisia and illustrated here in the graph suffered from a consequent rise in its temperature. Tunisia is considered as one of the top countries that are vulnerable to climate change. Tunisia is located between the most tempered areas of the Northern Hemisphere and inter-tropical regions. Also, the rise in the sea level stands as a major cause for the changes and rise in the annual average temperature of the country (RADHOUANE, 2013).



- Figure 2: Conceptual Model: The following model will demonstrate the main research problem and what are the main concerns from this thesis paper.



This conceptual framework illustrates the relationship between the market value of the oil firms mentioned before in the MENA region and several variables. These variables are divided into three main subgroups. First subgroup is the internal firm variables group. These variables basically are mainly measuring the internal performance of the oil firms which will have a definite impact on the market value of such firms. These firm variables here mentioned are: Number of employees, Market capitalization, Net sales and Total capital expenditure. The impact of each and every firm variable on the market value will differ based on the previous empirical studies that will be mentioned in the upcoming section.

The second subgroup which is concerned with the macroeconomic variables and its impact on the market value of the oil firms. There are several external macroeconomic variables that can be affecting the performance of such firms. There were many trials for adding some macroeconomic variables such as: inflation rate but due to its insignificance it was removed from the model and thesis. The only macroeconomic variable mentioned was the unemployment rate. Unemployment rate as a macroeconomic indicator reflects the shortage or surplus in the job opportunities that people are seeking for in the MENA region. So, having high unemployment rates may give an indication for the limited job



opportunities available in such oil firms. This may be mainly due to the urgent need for

The last and the most important subgroup is the environmental variables. The mentioned environmental variables included in the thesis are: the carbon dioxide emissions and the annual average temperature. Generally, there and will always be a tradeoff between increasing production and achieving environmental sustainability. Increasing production in any sector means more pollution and more environmental degradation. What some countries and firms are trying to achieve now is to increase production while preserving the usage of the resources needed during the production process. This is very important to be examined and solved as increase in the emissions will therefore affect the temperature and cause fluctuations in the nature conditions. Accordingly, measuring the impact of changes in the environmental variables on the market value will urge policy makers to point out any solutions or recommendations that can be applied to reduce the emissions and changes in temperature that will therefore have a major impact on the market value of the oil firms.

# 3. Theoretical Literature review:

highly skilled and capable employees in such sector.

Moving to the literature review, there are various theories that realized the importance of the resources whether human, natural or technological in accumulating and achieving growth and development. Therefore, this section includes several theories about the resources that are needed for increasing the production whether on the macro or micro level. In addition to this, theories related to the environment will be further explained in details.

# 3.1. Theories of Production:

# Solow Growth Model:

Generally speaking, natural resources are and will always play a dominant role in the economic growth of any country or any economy. One of the main players of any of the economies is the oil. Oil was always the source of the economic growth and development. Therefore, there are several theories that can be categorized as growth theories that help in stimulating growth and development of any economy. One of these growth well-known theories is the "Solow growth model". The Solow growth model which was initiated in 1956 mainly is concerned with the long-term growth achievement. This can take place



through the accumulation of capital, changes in the rates of population and the technological advancement (Aymen Alajly Eshawish, 2020).

There are several assumptions for the Solow growth model to be successfully explained. First of all, the model assumed that there is a constant rate for the increase in the population growth. Another second assumption that was included was that all the consumers save a constant amount of their incomes and consume the rest of it. The third assumption anticipated that all the firms in the economies used the same technologies which used labor and capital as production inputs. Also, the Solow growth model projected that the production function demonstrated constant returns to scale (CFI Team, 2022).

#### Endogenous Growth Theory:

This theory is a more financial theory that correlated the economic growth that happens due to internal forces rather than external inputs or resources. Mainly, the theory focused on increasing the productivity through the increase in the skilled labor or the rise in the most advanced updated technology. These internal resources can lead to achieving sustainable growth for the firm (Gordon, 2022).

There are numerous assumptions for such theory to be successfully implemented. First of all, there is an urge for the governmental support towards the private sector whether through subsidies or incentives for such firms. This encourages the private sector firms for investing in the research and development which leads to greater innovation. Unlike the Solow Growth model, this theory exhibits increasing returns to scale. This can be achieved through human capital investment which will consequently improve the skills and the productivity of the labor. Moreover, there should be further investments regarding the improvements in infrastructure and manufacturing which reflects positively on the production and productivity (CFI Team, 2021).

#### Hubbert's Peak Oil theory:

This theory was developed by the geologist M. King Hubbert in 1956 which mainly explained the time when the peak rate of the international crude oil production was reached (Holst, 2018). At first, such theory was initiated due to the wide gap between the rate of oil consumption and the discovery of the new reserves. Therefore, Hubbert developed the well-known "Hubbert Curve" which illustrated that the global oil production will be bell shaped symmetric curve. Such theory was mainly focusing on the estimation of the oil production in the lower 48 states in the U.S. Hubbert predicted that the oil production in such states will rise tremendously between 1965 and 1970. The theory can be applied for



the production predictions of other resources rather than oil. These resources may be like: Coal, minerals, biological resources such as whales (Lavacchi, 2009).

Theoretically speaking, such theory was criticized for not having the basis of any economic background such as the oil pricing. Also, the theory was doubted by the OPEC countries which their oil production completely deviated from the estimations of the theory since 1970s (Frédéric Reynès).

#### Neo-Malthusian theory:

The basic Malthus theory was correlated with managing the resource allocation due to the constant rise in the population. So, the Neo-Malthusian perspective was concerned more with the mismanagement in the resources and the environmental degradation that can result from the resource waste. It was stated in several books that due to the incremental rise in the population growth, there will be food scarcity along with the deterioration that will be caused in the environment. Such environmental damage can take place through the use of more fertilizers, pesticides, clearing forests, more greenhouse gas effects and many other reasons (Steiguer, 1995).

# Neoclassical school of thought:

The Neoclassicals started to be deeply concerned with the environmental related concepts especially during the 1950s. Also, they categorized the common nature property of many of the resources as the main reason behind the existence of externalities. Officially, the branch of Environmental economics started to flourish during the 1960s (Steiguer, 1995). The development of the economic growth theory has begun with the Solow-Swan model which explained that growth happens due to the exogenous rates of savings. Then, other theories were applicable but were also criticized due to the lack of the environmental concerns. Therefore, there are several theories that arose linking between economy and the environment (Psarianos, 2015).

One of the theories that were environmentally relatable was the Limits theory. This theory explains the damages and the destruction that can occur in the environment due to several reasons. Accordingly, the theory expected that the production will be adversely affected and the economy will start to shrink due to the environmental damage. Another theory which is correlated to the environment is the "Race-to-Bottom" theory. This theory demonstrated that the main reason behind the environmental degradation is the rise in the global competition. This occurred when the developed countries started to reduce the

THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجامعة الأمريكية بالقاهرة

**Graduate Studies** 

environmental damage at their countries through exporting their products and services to poorer countries. This caused a rise in the environmental damage in the poorer countries (Psarianos, 2015).

#### Adam Smith's Theory of Value:

The classical economists thought about three major concerns regarding the development of the theory of value. They thought of the value in terms of production and wages. So, regarding Adam Smith, he calculated the natural price or value of anything through adding the total costs of production. At that time, the majority of the costs of production came from labor but this wasn't accurate. So, at the end Smith claimed that the real value calculation will be through adding costs of labor plus rent plus profit (Taylor, 1996).

#### 3.2. Existent Environmental Theories:

#### Environmental Kuznets Curve theory:

Simon Kuznets, the developer of such theory examined the relationship between the income per capita and several measures of environmental degradation. The theory indicated that at the early stages of economic growth, the pollution will increase thus emissions will rise. Accordingly, the environmental degradation will increase. But in some cases where the income per capita is extremely high, the increase in the economic growth will lead to improvements in the environment. This concludes that the curve depicts an inverse U-shaped function of income per capita (Stern, 2015).

#### The Neoclassical Economic theory of Environment:

Regarding the environmental perspective of the Neoclassical economic school of thought, it was mainly based on each and everyone's preferences, value of consumer goods and factors of production. These can be measured through the concept of marginal utility. Also the level of usage of natural resources was based on the level of technology and the market mechanism which ensures having an efficient use of the remaining resources. Therefore, the environmental degradation was perceived by them as market failure. This means that the market failed in usage of the environmental capital if there was not an efficient pricing structure available. So, the Neoclassical school of thought analyzed the environment in general through several main steps. First of all, they analyze the environment through certain goods & services, then calculate the demand and supply for each of them. This is needed to examine the value of such goods and services in order to achieve the highest level of environmental protection (N.M.Katsoulakos, 2016).

THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجامعة الأمريكية بالقاهرة

**Graduate Studies** 

#### Pigouvian Tax theory:

Arthur C. Pigou, the economist who developed this theory focused mainly on the payments or solutions for the externalities. Externalities mean that there is a third agent or party affected whether positively or negatively from activities done by another agent. This mainly happens when there is an exploitation of natural resources. So, Pigou mainly stated that internalizing externalities will eventually reflect the value of the environment properly. But, from Pigou's perspective, externalities usually separate between the private costs from social costs which is contradicting with the concept of achieving well-fare. This gap can be resolved or close by making the polluter pay a tax equal to the marginal cost damage of his activity (MARTIN-AMOUROUX Jean-Marie, 2020).

#### 4. Empirical Studies:

First of all, this section will include and discuss several previous empirical studies that are highly similar or correlated to the thesis topic. Also, all of the below mentioned papers include the variables that are included in the thesis and deeply explained their various impacts on the market value whether it had a direct or an indirect impact.

So, the first paper studied the environmental impact on the market value of the firm. The paper used a hand-collected data about carbon emissions of S&P 500 firms in the U.S. The main objective of gathering such data was to examine the impact of emissions of such firms on the firm's market value during the period 2006 till 2008. This study was examined through the balance sheet valuation model. As a result, the study concluded that with each and every extra metric ton per capita of carbon emissions caused, the selected firm's values declined by \$212,000. This indicates that the impact of CO<sub>2</sub> emissions on firm's value was negative (Ella Mae Matsumura, 2014).

Another study examined the impact of emissions trading schemes (ETS) on the market value of the selected Chinese "A" firms in the Chinese stock market. The emissions trading schemes or the implementation of carbon trading are considered as policies and measures to reduce the emissions in such firms. The study mainly focused on the period from year 2000 till year 2019. This relationship was illustrated through Difference-In-Difference Model. This was the most relevant model to be used as to compare the responses of controlling and treatment groups before and after the implementation of the carbon trading. Accordingly, the study conducted resulted in having a positive impact of applying ETS measures and Carbon trading on the market value of the Chinese companies (Maogang Tang, 2022).



Moreover, there was another paper demonstrating the impact of carbon emissions on the financial performance of 2323 U.S. firms between the period 2007 till year 2016. The paper examined such impact through using Fixed-effect model. The financial performance of the U.S firms which was the dependent variable was measured through several financial indicators like: return on assets, return on sales & market to book ratio. On the other hand, the main independent variables were the  $CO_2$  emissions & agency cost which reflected the assets turnover. There were other controlled variables such as: market capitalization, total capital expenditure and other variables. At the end, the paper determined that firms with higher carbon emissions had a lower financial performance. This means that carbon emissions had a negative significant impact on financial performance of such firms (Muhammad Nurul Houqe, 2022).

Concerning the impact of the human capital and employees on the performance of the firm, there were various studies examining such impact. So, there was a study conducted especially in Greece to observe the impact of having intellectual capital of employees on the market value and financial performance of firms. The study included 96 of the Greek companies registered in the Athens Stock Exchange especially from 2006 till year 2008. Various regression models were implemented to estimate the results of this relationship. The study depicted that there was no strong significant relationship between the intellectual capital and market value (Dimitrios Maditinos.Dimitrios Chatzoudes, 2011).

Also, another paper focusing on the Turkish market investigated the relationship between the market value and Human capital in some of the Industrial traded companies in Turkey between 2000 till year 2014. Human capital was measured through measuring personal expenses of employees and the net sales per employee. The model that was chosen was mainly fixed-effect model. This study indicated that there was a positive significant relationship between the human capital and the firms market value (Gökhan Özer, 2016).

Regarding the effect of the capital expenditure which is considered as a very important indicator for the financial performance of the company, several studies tackled such concept. Hence, there was a study implemented to test the impact of capital expenditure and several other variables on the firm market value. The study was designed on the largest 45 companies listed in the Indonesian Stock exchange from 2013 till 2017. The other independent variables that were included in the model were: total sales, total assets, total debt over total equity which reflected the capital structure. The model that was used to analyze such relationship was Modmed (moderator and mediator) variable analysis model. So, the results indicated that there was not any significant impact of capital expenditure on the firm's market value (Salimah, 2019).



Another study examined the impact of capital expenditure on the firm market value specifically in the UK oil and gas companies. The period during which the study was conducted was specified between 2013 and 2017. The number of companies included in the model were 99 oil and gas companies. The firm's market value was expressed in terms of Tobin's Q ratio. This ratio compares the market value with the replacement costs of the firm's assets. The model that was used in the paper was multivariate regression model. The paper concluded that the total capital expenditure with hedging caused a decline in the firm market value. But, usually Capital expenditure itself without hedging will have a positive impact on the firm's value (Dr Subhan Ullah, 2021).

Moving to the impact of net sales on the value of the firm, there was a paper focusing on the impact of sales growth on the market value of the fifty consumer goods companies listed in Indonesian Stock Exchange. The study mainly was conducted from year 2015 till year 2020. There were other variables included in the model such as the corporate size which was measured through total assets, and return on Assets was also included. The econometric model used was the Multiple Linear Regression model. At the end, the author concluded that there was a positive but insignificant impact of sales growth on the firm market value in such companies (Thomas Sumarsan Goh, 2022).

Furthermore, another study examined the impact of sales growth and several other measurements on the market value of the top thirteen mining companies listed in Indonesia Stock exchange. The period that the study concentrated upon was from 2009 till year 2011. The econometric model that was used to examine such impacts was the Multiple Regression model. From examining such a model, the results obtained showed that there was no significant effect of sales growth on the market value of these mining companies (Vidyanita Hestinoviana, 2013).

In addition to this, the impact of sales growth and profitability on the firm's value was evaluated in the top 13 manufacturing companies registered in Indonesia Stock Exchange. The study included in the paper focused on a 3-year period starting from 2016 till year 2018. Multiple regression analysis was used as the main econometric method. Finally, the author concluded that there was no significant impact of either sales or profitability growth on the firm value (Iskandar, 2021).

Several studies discussed the role of unemployment on the micro level performance of the company. One of these papers written by (Jesús Gonzalo, 2012) stated that there was a positive significant impact of unemployment rates on stock prices in the U.S. This was accomplished through Quantile regression analysis and Granger causality tests. The period that the study focused on was from 1950 till 2009 & it was monthly data. The increase in



unemployment rates will be resolved then by the FED by rising interest rates which therefore rose the stock prices. This is why it was a positive relationship.

Another established paper discussed the long-run causal relationship between unemployment rates and housing prices which are considered as reflection for the market value of real estate. The paper mainly examined such relationship for main eight European countries from year 1991 till year 2016. The econometric method that used throughout the paper was the Granger-Causality test. Results proved that there is only unidirectional impact from the housing prices to the unemployment rates and not vice versa (Irandoust, 2018).

Then going back to the environmental variables impact on the market value, this paper mainly tackled the effects that changes in extreme temperature on the stock market returns especially in China. The study that the paper concentrated on was from 2007 till year 2019. The author examined such impact through the Multivariate Ordinary Least Squares model with fixed effects. The paper has proved that the increase in the extreme temperature causes a decline in the stock returns of each firm (Jingbin He, 2021).

Additionally, another paper explained deeply the temperature shocks and their effects on the cost of equity which is one of the important indicators for any market. The study was made on the top ten industry-size portfolios in France from 1953 till 2014. The author concluded through using OLS regression model that any uncertainties or rise in the temperature shocks caused increase in the cost of equity capital. Accordingly, this adversely affected the wealth of the firms & caused an increase in their costs (Ronald Balvers, 2016).

Last but not least, several empirical existing studies examined the impact of several firm variables on the market capitalization. This was held specifically for studying the Nigerian confectionary industry throughout twenty years. The independent variables that the author examined and used in his model were as follows: turnover, profit after tax, price index & dividends. The econometric model that was implemented was the OLS (Ordinary least squares) model. The results proved a positive and significant impact of dividends, turnover and profits after tax on the valuation of the company's performance (Oluwatoyin, 2009), (Sami & Abdallah, 2021).

Another conducted study was applied in Jordan for the top listed commercial banks between year 2010 and year 2016. The study mainly focused on measuring the effects of market value ratios and market profitability ratios on the market capitalization of such banks. Market value ratios were expressed in terms of Price Earnings ratio, Earnings per



share and Dividend payout ratio. The model that was used throughout the paper was the Multiple regression model. Mainly, the results depicted that there was a significant impact of Dividend payout ratio on market capitalization (Almumani, 2018).

Based on the aforementioned literature review, this thesis suggests the following hypotheses:

**H1:** Carbon Dioxide Emissions in metric tons per capita & Annual average temperature adversely affect the market value of the five selected oil firms in the selected countries. This was proven in the previous empirical studies written by: (Jingbin He, 2021) & (Muhammad Nurul Houqe, 2022).

**H<sub>2</sub>:** Number of Employees, total capital expenditure, market capitalization & unemployment rates will have a positive impact on the market value of the five selected oil firms. These results are expected according to the empirical studies mentioned above: (Gökhan Özer, 2016), (Sami & Eldomiaty, 2020), (Dr Subhan Ullah, 2021), (Almumani, 2018) & (Jesús Gonzalo, 2012), (Sami & Abdallah, 2021).

**H**<sub>3:</sub> Net Sales will not have a significant effect on the market value of these oil firms. This was similar to the results concluded by (Iskandar, 2021).

#### 5. Data & Descriptive Statistics:

First of all, this thesis is mainly tackling the impact of several firm & environmental variables on the market value of oil firms. The thesis concentrated on the top five selected oil drilling and extraction companies in the MENA region. These countries are as follows: Egypt, Morocco, Tunisia & Gabon. The period that the thesis mainly shed the light on is from 2000 till year 2020. Mainly, the source for the firm variables was Reuters. The firm independent variables that will be examined are the following: Market capitalization, Number of employees, Net Sales & Total Capital expenditure. While the dependent variable which is the Market Value was also from Reuters. Also, the unemployment rate of the country will be included in the model. On the other hand, the environmental variables which are: Carbon Dioxide emissions metric tons per capita & annual average temperature were from other external sources. Carbon dioxide emissions were from 2 main sources: "World Bank" & "The Country Economy". While the annual average temperature for all the four selected countries was mainly from "Climate Knowledge Portal".

So, moving on to the variables that will be included in the econometric model, the definition and the measurement of each will be deeply explained. Starting with the



dependent variable which is the Market Value, it represents the worth of the company based on the wealth of it for shareholders (Kumar, 2016). The market value is basically the market value of the total outstanding securities which include common shares, preferred shares and debt. Such measurement is reached through comparison between the market value of capital and the adjusted value of the capital (Kumar, 2016).Concerning the thesis, it is crucial to understand and evaluate the effects of internal and external factors on the performance and the valuation of the oil firms. This is why the market value was taken as the dependent variable.

Going to the main seven independent variables, they are mainly divided into three main sectors: Firm variables, Macroeconomic variables and environmental variables. One of the firm variables that is included is the total capital expenditure. Capital expenditure refers to the sum of all the funds needed to update and improve the physical assets in the firm. Physical assets like: plants, buildings or equipment (FERNANDO, 2022). In order to examine the internal variables that can affect the value of the oil firms, capital expenditure plays a vital role in affecting the firm's value. Capital expenditure for oil firms can mean the funds needed for extracting the oil and the drilling equipment (Krieg, 2019).

Another important firm variable included is the number of employees. Number of employees inside the firm include only the full-time employees who work regularly (Statistics Finland, n.d.). Since the employees play a recognized role in developing and improving the performance of the enterprise, such variable is very important to be considered. Specifically, skilled employees inside the firm are considered as human capital for the company thus engaging in boosting the firm's valuation.

Moreover, the third firm variable to be examined is the Net Sales. Net sales revenue can be defined as the total sales of the firm subtracted from it all the returns, allowances and discounts. Such measurement definitely has a direct impact on the profitability of the firm (KENTON, 2022). In addition to this variable, Market capitalization of the firm is one of the most important indicators of the firm's value. Market capitalization reflects the worth of the company by the stock market. It is mainly measured by the total of all the outstanding shares. Usually, companies with higher market capitalization are much safer to invest in than other companies. High market capitalization: How Is It Calculated and What Does It Tell Investors?, 2022).

After that, talking about the main macroeconomic variable that is included in the model which is the Unemployment rate. The unemployment rate depicts the percentage of the people who are without work but can work and did effort to have one. So, the rate is



calculated by dividing the unemployed people by the labor force. The labor force which is the sum of employed and the unemployed people (THE INVESTOPEDIA TEAM, 2022). It is very imperative to examine the impact of the most significant macroeconomic variables on the performance of micro-level firms.

Concerning the environmental variables, carbon dioxide emissions is one of the most wellknown measures of it. Carbon emissions which is measured in metric tons' per capita measure the carbon emission that can result from any human activities in a country divided by the total population of this country (World bank, 2022). As mentioned above, the most polluting countries globally are the countries that produce oil. This means that it is of great importance to investigate the consequences of having huge amount of emissions especially on the oil firms. The second environmental indicator considered in the model is the Annual average temperature. Annual average temperature is measured through taking the average of the hottest and the coldest temperatures annually (Gartneer, 2018). According to the literature, having huge fluctuations in the temperature throughout the year will accordingly lead to decline in the market value or returns of the firm. THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الإ

**Graduate Studies** 

#### 5.1. Descriptive Statistics:

The main objective of the descriptive statistics is to demonstrate the nature of the data and observations of each and every variable included in the model. The following table will show all the minimum value, maximum value, mean, the standard deviation and the number of observations of each:

Variable	Observation	Mean	Standard Deviation	Minimum	Maximum
Log Market value	442	6.299	2.221	2.534	9.657
Log Total Capital expenditure	439	0.018	0.029	0.000	0.100
Market Capitalization	382	0.257	0.301	0.002	1.514
Employees	350	0.001	0.0005	0.098	0.001
Net Sales	390	0.0001	0.0002	0.084	0.001
Unemployment rate	440	13.164	3.851	8.52	22.3
Carbon Dioxide Emissions	440	2.329	0.521	1.16	3.8
Annual Average Temperature	440	22.169	2.530	17.6	25.89

#### Figure 3: Descriptive Statistics table:

As it is shown from the above table, some of the variables had some missing observations like the number of employees, net sales and market capitalization. The Market value which can be referred to as the total stocks and shares invested in the firm had a mean of 6.229 while the standard deviation was 2.221 which means that there is a gap between them. This reflects the changes and fluctuations in the total amount of stocks which is the proxy for the market value of these five selected oil firms. The same variation happened in the unemployment rate and annual average temperature since the average deviated from the standard deviation. The rest of the variables did not depict major variabilities.



#### 5.2. Correlation Analysis:

The main aim of the correlation analysis is to portray whether there is a strong relation between two variables or not. The following table will demonstrate this correlation between all of the variables selected:

Let a let	<b>)</b>	/					
	Log Capit	al Market	Log EMP	Log	Unemployment	CO <sub>2</sub>	Annual
	Expenditure	Capitalization		Net	rate	Emissions	Average
				Sales			Temperat
							ure
Log Capital Expenditure	1.000						
Market Capitalization	0.305	1.000					
Log Employees	0.757	0.600	1.000				
Log Net Sales	0.951	0.431	0.761	1.000			
Unemployment ate	-0.569	-0.600	-0.653	-0.651	1.000		
CO <sub>2</sub> Emissions	-0.635	-0.483	-0.650	-0.696	0.675	1.000	
Annual Average Femperature	-0.613	-0.212	-0.432	-0.690	0.671	0.814	1.000

#### Figure 4: Correlation Analysis table:

The correlation analysis that is shown from the table above depicted a very high correlation between number of employees and capital expenditure. This is logical since the physical assets of the company all the employees will use it so they are highly related to each other. Also, there was a high correlation between the net sales and capital expenditure. Net sales measures the profitability of the company after deducting the expenses which includes in it the capital expenses. Also, there was a strong correlation between the number of



employees and net sales. Also, this can be due to the fact that the main asset inside the company to become profitable is the human capital.

# Figure 5: Total Debt relative to Market Value:

The upcoming graph demonstrates the status of the total debt throughout the five selected oil firms relative to the total amount of stocks and shares (Proxy for market value). The two extreme cases that were considered were if the total debt greater than 75% or less than 25%.



From this graph, it was shown that the higher the debt in some of the oil selected firms, the lower the lower the market value in the majority of the cases. On the contrary, the higher the debt status, the higher the market value and the stronger the financial performance of the oil firms. This can be due to the fact that more debt means more investments in the drilling and extraction equipment which therefore positively affects the strength of the firm.

# 6. Methodology & Results:

The data that was gathered was panel data & the econometric model that will be developed to examine the impacts of firm, macroeconomic & environmental variables on the market value of oil firms will be Fixed effect model. Hausman test was done to ensure that fixed effect model is more suitable for the model than random effect model. Also, panel data is better than time series analysis due to the fact that panel data helps in having strong correlation results and helps in predicting long-term consequences (Indeed Editorial Team, 2021).



The model will focus on the period between 2000 till year 2020 in the top five selected oil companies in the MENA region. These firms are in the below mentioned countries: Egypt, Gabon, Morocco & Tunisia. The Software that will be used in order to run all the statistical analysis will be Stata.

The model will be as follows:

$$\begin{split} MV_{it} &= \beta_0 + \beta_1 MCAP_{it} + \beta_2 TCAP_{it} + \beta_3 EMP_{it} + \beta_4 NSales_{it} + \beta_5 Unemp_{it} + \beta_6 CO_{2it} + \beta_7 AAT_{it} + \mu_{it} \\ Where MV &= Market Value (Dependent Variable) \\ \beta_0 &= Intercept \\ MCAP &= Market Capitalization measured in Dollar amount \\ TCAP &= Total Capital Expenditure measured in Dollar amount \\ EMP &= Number of employees \\ NSales &= Net sales measured in Dollar amount \\ Unemp &= Unemployment rate measured in percentage \\ CO_2 &= Carbon Dioxide emissions in metric tons per capita \\ AAT &= Annual Average Temperature in Degrees Celsius \\ \mu_{it} &= Error term \end{split}$$

#### 6.1. Regression results for panel data:

The following table presents the results of the fixed effect model implemented. There were 3 separate trials done for the model to ensure its significance. Also, it was very important to be applied to see the impact of inserting the environmental variables on the market value of the firms. So, the first trial included only from the environmental variables the  $CO_2$  emissions. The second trial included the other environmental variable which was the Annual average temperature. The last trial was done without any environmental variables. Also, due to the large value of the majority of the firm variables, log was taken for each and every firm variable. These firm variables are: total amount of stocks & shares as proxy for market value (Dependent variable), employees, total capital expenditure and net sales. While the market capitalization was divided by  $10^3$  to ensure having small values in the results.

THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجامعة الأمريكية بالقاهرة

**Graduate Studies** 

Dependent variable=	Regression (1)	Regression (2)	Regression (3)
Log (Market Value)			
Log (Total capital expenditure)	-18.86***	-17.014***	-18.403***
	(2.60)	(2.629)	(2.598)
Market Capitalization	1.318***	1.429***	1.391***
	(0.127)	(0.1275)	(0.128)
Log (Employees)	343.98***	326.84***	390.649***
	(112.34)	(115.550)	(113.960)
Log (Net Sales)	2607.79***	1929.13***	2002.299***
	(594.69)	(579.339)	(584.034)
Unemployment rate	-0.0505***	-0.0345**	-0.039***
	(.0139)	(.0138)	(0.014)
CO <sub>2</sub> emissions	-0.3522***		
	(0.0943)		
Annual Average Temperature		-0.187***	
		(0.072)	
R-Squared	0.5750	0.5653	0.5557
Observations	317	317	317
Constant	8.017	11.166	7.113

#### Figure 6: Fixed Effect Model

\*\*\* Significant at 1%, \*\* Significant at 5%, \* Significant at 10% Robust standard errors are reported in brackets.

From the above figure, it displays three models for examining the impact of the selected variables on the market value of the Oil firms. Regression (1) demonstrates the impact of the firm variables, macroeconomic variable which is the unemployment rate &  $CO_2$  emissions. The Annual average temperature wasn't included in Regression (1) as including it resulted in the insignificance of the model. It is obvious from Regression (1) that all the variables are significant at 1% including the Carbon dioxide emissions. This means that all these variables had a strong impact on the log market value of the selected oil firms. The only two variables that had a negative significant impact on the market vale were: the unemployment rate and the total capital expenditure. Concerning the R-squared, it displays that 57.5% of the variation in the Log Market value is explained by the mentioned variables in Regression (1).

In the other model named Regression (2), the Carbon dioxide emissions was omitted and instead the annual average temperature was included with the rest of the variables. It is



clear from the above table that all of the independent variables had a significant impact on the market value of such oil firms in the MENA region. The significance of all of the variables was 1% except for the unemployment rate which was significant at 5% only. Also, there were three variables that had a negative significant impact on the market value of the firms which were: total capital expenditure, unemployment rate & the annual average temperature. Here in Regression (2), the R-squared was a little bit lower meaning that 56.5% of these mentioned variables explained the changes in the market value of these oil firms.

Moving on to the third model called Regression (3), this model eliminated the two environmental variables. This was needed for the sake of comparison between the models with and without the environmental variables to see whether the environmental variables alter the impact of the other variables on the total amount of stocks and shares of the firms or not. Regression (3) ensured the significance at 1% of all of the firm variables and the unemployment rate. Regarding the variables, as mentioned in Regression (1), the only variables that had an adverse impact on the market value were the total capital expenditure and the unemployment rate. In Regression (3), the R-squared was 55.57% of these selected variables explained the fluctuations in the market value.



#### 6.2. Regression Results by Debt Status:

In this section, the fixed effect model will be examined while taking into consideration the total debt status. The total debt is a very important indicator for the performance of these firms in the market. So, taking the total debt as a condition to see the impact of the selected variables in the model on the market value will definitely make a difference. Total debt always reflects the financial health of the company so it is crucial to be tackled. The following table presents the total debt of the oil firms. Also, the table shows the different percentages of the total debt with its debt value of the firms. The thesis will mainly concentrate on examining the fixed effect model while taking into consideration the total debt of these firms when it was greater than 75% and lower than 25%.

#### Figure 7: Sum of the Total Debt

Variable	Observations	Mean	Standard	Minimum	Maximum
			Deviation		
Total Debt	439	287417.5	682065.4	0	2315400

The upcoming section will demonstrate the results of the model if the Total Debt was put into consideration:

#### Figure 8: Regression Results if the Total Debt was less than 25%:

Log Market Value	Regression	Regression	Regression
	(1)	(2)	(3)
Log Total Capital Expenditure	5939.92**	5762.116**	5495.712*
	(2372.67)	(2800.936)	(2704.615)
Market Capitalization	-32.405**	-31.263 *	- 29.751*
	(13.040)	(15.413)	(14.861)
Log Employees	Omitted	Omitted	Omitted
Log Net Sales	-426743.2**	-413895.7*	-393594.7*
	(173939.7)	(205703)	(198264)

THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجامعة الأمريكية بالقاهرة

**Graduate Studies** 

Unemployment rate	-0.225*** (0.056)	-0.195*** (0.068)	-0.184*** (0.063)
CO <sub>2</sub> Emissions	-1.424*** (0.418)		
Annual Average temperature		0.131 (0.294)	
R-Squared	0.5115	0.5144	0.5115
Constant	1.868	-1.027459	1.868345

\*\*\* Significant at 1%, \*\* Significant at 5%, \* Significant at 10% Robust standard errors are reported in brackets.

From the above figure, it was clear that the impact of the variables on the amount of stocks and shares (proxy for market value) altered when the total debt was considered. These results are taken if the oil firms had total debt with less than 25% which equals to 0.6. Regression (1) depicted that the unemployment rate and carbon dioxide emissions were the only variables significant at 1% while the other variables were significant at 5%. On the contrary, the net sales, unemployment rate, total capital expenditure and the carbon dioxide emissions had a negative impact on the market value of the oil firms. Concerning the R-squared, 51.15% of these variables including the carbon dioxide emissions explained the variability in the market value of the oil companies.

Going to Regression (2), the significance of the net sales and market capitalization was lower which was at 10% only. The total capital expenditure was significant at 5% while the unemployment rate was significant at 1%. The R-squared here was almost the same in explaining the changes in the market value examined by the mentioned variables. Last but not least, Regression (3) which removed all the environmental variables proved that all the firm variables had a significance at 10% only when the total debt was lower than 25%. The only variable that was negatively significant at 1% was the unemployment rate. The R-squared here was almost the same like in Regression (1) & (2).

THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الإ الجـامـعة الأمـريكيـة بالقـاهـرة

**Graduate Studies** 

# Figure 9: Regression Results if the Total Debt was greater than 75%:

Log Market Value	Regression	Regression (2)	Regression (3)
	(1)		
Log Total Capital expenditure	-9.841***	-16.463***	-16.528***
	(3.223)	(3.424)	(3.372)
Market Capitalization	1.365***	1.428 ***	1.417 ***
	(0.253)	(0.301)	(0.290)
Log Employees	315.6237	-316.690	-392.678
	(1139.856)	(1411.18)	(1298.257)
	2255 4 6 4 4 4 4	2010.075**	2256 210**
Log Net Sales	3255.46***	2210.8/5**	2256.319**
	(780.617)	(928.602)	(866.584)
	0.002***	0.0507	0.051
Unemployment rate	-0.082***	-0.0507	-0.051
	(0.028)	(0.032)	(0.031)
CO <sub>2</sub> Emissions	-2 058***		
	(0.408)		
	(0.100)		
Annual Average Temperature		-0.017	
		(0.121)	
R-Squared	0.8816	0.8420	0.8420
Constant	10.96216	9.078354	8.847429

\*\*\* Significant at 1%, \*\* Significant at 5%, \* Significant at 10% Robust standard errors are reported in brackets.

This table shows the impact of these selected variables on the market value of the firms if the total debt exceeded the 75%. As the total debt increased, the effect of the firm, environmental and macroeconomic variables became more robust and significant. Regression (1) which considered only the carbon dioxide emissions as the only environmental variable showed that all the variables were highly significant at 1%. This indicates that the financial health of these oil firms was extremely beneficial to be examined as it affected the performance of the other mentioned variables. The only variable that had no significant impact on the market value of the firms was the number of employees. As it



is portrayed from the above table, the R-squared increased when the large amounts of debt these firms have were measured. In Regression (1), 88.16% of these variables explained the changes that took place in the market value of the selected oil firms.

Moreover, Regression (2) considered the annual average temperature as a replacement for the carbon dioxide emissions. In this model, the total capital expenditure and market capitalization were the only variables strongly significant at 1%. On the contrary, the net sales were significant at 5%. Once the carbon dioxide emissions were replaced with the annual average temperature, the R-squared somehow declined to be 84.2%. Moving to Regression (3) that was without any of the environmental variables, still the total capital expenditure and market capitalization showed significance at 1%. The results of Regression (3) was somehow similar to that of Regression (2). Also, the R-squared here remained the same like in Regression (2).

# 6.3. Regression Results by Dividends status:

Dividends is the distribution of any cash or earnings to the shareholders. Such distribution is agreed upon by the Firm Board of Directors. It is mainly distributed quarterly (HAYES, 2022). Therefore, since Dividends play a vital role in reflecting the performance of the company, it must be considered while developing the model. Dividends may lead to fluctuations in the impact of the variables mentioned before on the market value of the oil companies. The following tables depict the Dividends status of the five selected oil firms with their different percentiles. The thesis will mainly concentrate to see the impact of the variables on the amount of stocks and shares of the oil firms as proxy for market value if Dividends were less than 25% and greater than 75%.

Variable	Observations	Mean	Standard Deviation	Minimum	Maximum
Dividends	442	5.61086	7.606543	0	47.58

#### Figure 10: Sum of the Dividends

After seeing the details of the Dividends status, the following section will examine the three models while taking into consideration the dividends status.

THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجـامـعة الأمـريكيـة بالقـاهـرة

**Graduate Studies** 

Log Market Value	Regression (1)	Regression (2)	Regression (3)
Log Total Capital	-26.122	-29.964	-24.613
Expenditure	(23.422)	(24.912)	(24.448)
Market	- 0.720	-0.816	-0.509
Capitalization	(1.714)	(1.806)	(1.786)
Log Employees	412.961	1280.48**	1360.544**
	(710.240)	(527.433)	(523.127)
Log Net Sales	2547.485	526.564	1679.91
	(4427.26)	(4716.078)	(4598.675)
Unemployment rate	-0.045	-0.111	-0.071
	(0.133)	(0.143)	(0.138)
CO <sub>2</sub> Emissions	-1.352*		
	(0.718)		
Annual Average		-0.379	
Temperature		(0.358)	
R-squared	0.5663	0.5289	0.5094
Constant	10.935	16.439	7.669

#### Figure 11: Regression Results if Dividends was less than 25%:

\*\*\* Significant at 1%, \*\* Significant at 5%, \* Significant at 10% Robust standard errors are reported in brackets.

Concerning the figure above, considering the effect of dividends on the model as a whole did affect the significance level. So, regarding Regression (1), the dividends made all the variables to be not effective for the market value of the firms. The only variable that was significant at 10% was the carbon dioxide emissions. Also, the R-squared did decline when considered the dividends of these firms to be 56.63%. Moving to Regression (2), tackling the dividends as an important indicator made the number of employees only to be positively significant at 5%. The other independent variables included did not have a strong significant impact on the market value of the firms when dividends were considered as a condition. Also, when the annual average temperature was included in Regression (2), the R-squared was still low since 52.89% of the included variables explained the variations in the market value. The same results were for Regression (3) since the only positive significant impact that a variable had was the number of employees. The R-squared even declined more when the environmental variables were eliminated from the model.

THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجـامـعة الأمـريكيـة بالقـاهـرة

**Graduate Studies** 

Log Market Value	Regression (1)	Regression (2)	Regression (3)
Log Total Capital Expenditure	-39.048*	-7.117	-9.849
	(20.294)	(19.026)	(17.833)
Market Capitalization	1.127 ***	1.072 ***	1.094 ***
	(0.250)	(0.264)	(0.258)
Log Employees	248.067*	253.789*	268.235*
	(132.866)	(141.665)	(136.956)
Log Net Sales	6017.9***	3800.208**	3828.806**
	(1936.532)	(1830.1)	(1821.279)
Unemployment rate	-0.0003	0.013	0.014
	(0.025)	(0.026)	(0.025)
CO <sub>2</sub> Emissions	-0.531***		
	(0.194)		
Annual Average Temperature		-0.042	
		(0.099)	
R-squared	0.3531	0.3048	0.3035
Constant	8.464	7.655	6.669

#### Figure 12: Regression Results if Dividends was greater than 75%:

\*\*\* Significant at 1%, \*\* Significant at 5%, \* Significant at 10% Robust standard errors are reported in brackets.

Looking at the previous table, if the Dividends were greater than 75% in Regression (1), the market capitalization, net sales and carbon dioxide emissions will be significantly impacting the market value of the firms at 1%. While on the other hand, the capital expenditure and the number of employees will be significant at 10%. R-squared was low here at only 35.31% which means that these variables while considering the dividends status explained minor changes in the market value of the oil firms. Regarding Regression (2), when considering the annual average temperature as the only environmental variable, the only variable that was significant at 1% was the market capitalization. On the contrary, the net sales were significant at 5% and the number of employees were positively significant at 10%. While in Regression (3) when there weren't any environmental variables considered, the same results were like in Regression (2). Also, the R-squared maintained to be low in the three scenarios.

# THE AMERICAN UNIVERSITY IN CAIRO الجامعة الأمريكية بالقاهرة

**Graduate Studies** 

#### 7. Conclusion:

Finally, after running the fixed effect model, the main findings of the thesis can be highlighted as follows: The environmental variables which are: Carbon dioxide emissions in metric tons per capita and the annual average temperature did cause a negative significant impact on the market value of the selected oil firms. Also, when the total debt or dividends were considered as a condition for seeing the impact on market value, carbon dioxide emissions still had a negative significant impact on market value of these firms. This was concurrent with the results of the previous mentioned papers in the thesis. Increase in carbon emissions and changes in annual temperature cause a decline in the productivity of oil firms in the long term thus adversely affecting the financial valuation of these firms. This was mainly due to the fact that MENA countries such like Egypt started applying the Clean Development Mechanism (CDM) which was under the Kyoto Protocol. This was one of the important initiatives to develop and improve the usage of renewable energy in the MENA countries. Egypt was and remained the CDM regional leader since it undertook more than twelve sustainability projects with the aid of UNFCCC. Recently, there were many CDM projects implemented by the firms inside the following countries: Egypt, Morocco, Jordan and Tunisia (Zafar, 2022). Therefore, applying a carbon emission market in such countries meant that these firms sell excess or buy the excess of carbon traded by other firms. But at the end, the carbon emissions market is a cost that needs to be paid by the firms to help in the reduction of environmental degradation (Enterprise Press, 2022).

Total capital expenditure did not match the hypothesis and the results of previous studies. This is due to the fact the Capital expenditure in the developed model caused a decline in the market value of the firms. The significance of the capital expenditure varied when the total debt and dividends were tackled. On the contrary, previous studies showed completely the opposite. Usually, since the capital expenditure requires huge amount of funds, it also requires the firm to have the ability to generate money effectively in order to cover these expenses (The Investopedia Team, 2022). So, having a negative effect on the market value of the oil firms means that these firms were not able to recover all the costs spent on the capital or assets.

Market capitalization had a positive significant impact on the market value of the oil firms. This was compatible with the results of the previous studies. Since market capitalization reflects the value of the total stocks of the company, this reflects the financial performance and strength of the company. Accordingly, market capitalization has a direct relation and impact on the market value of the company.

Number of employees according to the developed model positively affected the market value of oil firms in the MENA region. These results were similar to the previous studies



mentioned in the literature. This is due to the fact that employees present the human capital of the company whom will have a direct impact on the productivity thus the financial performance of the firm. The higher their skills, the higher their productivity and the higher the market value of the firm will be.

Unemployment rates adversely affected the market value of the oil firms. This was incompatible with the previous studies mentioned in the literature. The rise in the unemployment rates will cause decline in the number of skilled people available for the jobs. This means that the productivity of the oil firms will decline causing a parallel decline in their market value.

Net sales which reflects the profitability and the financial strength of the companies had a positive significant impact on the market value of the oil firms. This was different from what the previous mentioned as net sales had no direct effect. These results mean that these oil firms had the capability to achieve profits throughout the years.

# 8. Policy Recommendations:

The results of this thesis depicted the importance of improving and developing the performance of the oil firms. This will be essential in order to ensure having a constant rise in the market value of the oil companies in the MENA region. There are many suggestions that can be implemented in such oil firms to improve their market value. These recommendations are as follows:

One of the top implications that needs to be considered is cost cutting. Since the global economies suffer from high inflation rates, then the expenditure per barrel rose tremendously. This was even reflected in the costs of extraction of each barrel which more than doubled between 2010 and 2013. Nowadays, operators are trying to minimize the costs and be more efficient by improving production. This can be done by using more advanced horizontal drilling techniques and longer wells along with using improved technologies (Giorgio Bresciani, 2016).

Vertical integration is one of the solutions for improving the performance of the oil firm. This is due to the fact that it reduces costs and makes management of the contractor easier. Also, having several providers for the equipment and services offered cause having a complicated supplier base. Recently, several oil companies already applied vertical integration which succeeded in saving up more than 30% of the costs. Apart from vertical integration, companies can merge with each other to offer a wider expansion of the services provided (Giorgio Bresciani, 2016).



There must be an effective system of local authorities to ensure having the permits and licenses needed for the oil and gas companies. The government must ensure avoidance of any postponements in applying the projects since delaying them will increase the cost of doing business. Legislation is required during the operations and launching to monitor the environmental impacts. Also, the government needs that local authorities make sure of preserving and protecting the resources and the environment from any pollution (Akram Hassan, 2018).

Reducing emissions during the production process of the oil and gas companies is very crucial to be considered. This can be done through several methods or ways such as: using enclosed tanks in order to cause less air pollution. Also, in order to reduce the amount of waste caused, there must be an installation of a plunger lift system which helps in removing the liquid from wells. Another way to reduce emissions can be to transfer to low-emitting engines. Moreover, the oil drilling companies must ensure having proper usage of the seal and valves to reduce the air emissions caused. Another way in order to have better oil management which enhances the performance of the firm is to reduce the usage of toxic materials. This can be done through the substitution of organic additives or polymers for oil-based mud. Also, the purchasing of less liquid chemicals in huge amount will help in reducing the toxicity (Divver, 2022).

Concerning the firm internal variables that can be enhanced to improve the financial performance of the oil companies, there are several recommendations for this to happen. One of these recommendations is to apply new revenue models such as having performance-based contracts that include the expenses of capital and equipment in project financing. By using such model, it can be easier for the oil firms to reduce the cost base and the need for investment during the crucial times. This will ensure having a stability in the sales flow of the firm (Giorgio Bresciani, 2016). Another aspect that needs to be taken into consideration is the increase in the unemployment rates in the selected countries which negatively affected the performance of the oil drilling and extraction companies. In order to solve this issue, there must be vocational training towards the skills required for working in the oil and gas sector. This can be done through the rise in the public spending spent on education, improving the quality of education to meet the demand that will be further needed by the private sector. Another macroeconomic solution for this is to ensure having an unemployment insurance which secures a minimal level of income for the unemployed while giving him several incentives to look further for job opportunities (IMF, 2016).



#### 9. References:

- Abnett, K. (2022, July 19). Wildfires in Spain, Morocco produce record-breaking carbon emissions. Retrieved from Reuters: https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/wildfiresspain-morocco-produce-record-breaking-carbon-emissions-2022-07-19/
- Akram Hassan, D. C. (2018). Policy Recommendations on the Role of Local Authorities in the Oil and Gas sector. Beirut: Common Space Initiative for Shared Knowledge and Consensus Building. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/330556246\_Policy\_Recommendations\_on\_t he\_Role\_of\_Local\_Authorities\_in\_the\_Oil\_and\_Gas\_Sector
- Almumani, D. M. (2018, April). An Empirical Study on Effect of Profitability Ratios & Market Value Ratios on Market Capitalization of Commercial Banks in Jordan. *International Journal of Business and Social Science*, 9(4), 39-45. doi:10.30845/ijbss.v9n4p6
- Arabnews. (2022, June 8). *MENA region growth to rebound to decade high on rising oil revenues: World Bank report*. Retrieved from ArabNews: https://www.arabnews.com/node/2099341/business-economy
- Aymen Alajly Eshawish, K. A. (2020, August 25). Economic Growth Theories, And the Managing of Oil Curse; The Effect of Corruption. *Archives of Business Research, 8*(8), 40-56. doi:10.14738/abr.88.8807
- Basquill, J. (2022, April 11). *Greening the Middle East*. Retrieved from gtreview: https://www.gtreview.com/magazine/esg-trade-issue-2022/greening-middle-east/
- Carmen. (2022, July 14). Oil and gas contracts in Middle East up 62% in June 2022. Retrieved from offshore-technology: https://www.offshore-technology.com/marketdata/oil-and-gas-industry-contracts-in-middle-east-in-june-2022/
- Carpenter, C. (2021, December 24). Commodities 2022: Middle East in uphill battle to meet netzero as emissions set to rise. Retrieved from spglobal: https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/electricpower/122421-commodities-2022-middle-east-in-uphill-battle-to-meet-net-zero-asemissions-set-to-rise
- CFI Team. (2021, February 25). Endogenous Growth Theory. Retrieved from Corporatefinanceinstitute: https://corporatefinanceinstitute.com/resources/knowledge/economics/endogenousgrowth-theory/
- CFI Team. (2022, April 22). Solow Growth Model. Retrieved from Corporatefinanceinstitute: https://corporatefinanceinstitute.com/resources/knowledge/economics/solow-growthmodel/



- Climate Change Knowledge Portal. (2021). *Gabon*. Retrieved from Climate Change Knowledge Portal: https://climateknowledgeportal.worldbank.org/country/gabon/climate-datahistorical
- Dimitrios Maditinos.Dimitrios Chatzoudes, C. T. (2011, January). The impact of intellectual capital on firms' market value and financial performance. *Journal of Intellectual Capital*, 132-151. doi:10.1108/14691931111097944
- Divver, E. (2022, July 15). *Best Management Practices for the Oil and Gas Industry*. Retrieved from utah: https://deq.utah.gov/sbeap/best-management-practices-for-the-oil-and-gas-industry
- Dr Subhan Ullah, M. I. (2021, June). Capital expenditures, Corporate Hedging and Firm Value. *Quarterly Review of Economics and Finance*. doi:DOI: 10.1016/j.qref.2021.06.008
- Ella Mae Matsumura, R. P.-M. (2014). Firm-Value Effects of Carbon Emissions and Carbon Disclosures. *THE ACCOUNTING REVIEW, 89*(2), 695-724. doi:10.2308/accr-50629
- Enterprise Press. (2022, January 30). *The future of the carbon emissions market depends on how we implement it today*. Retrieved from Enterprisepress: https://enterprise.press/stories/2022/01/30/the-future-of-the-carbon-emissionsmarket-depends-on-how-we-implement-it-today-63809/
- EPA. (2022, August 1). Climate Change Indicators: U.S. and Global Temperature. Retrieved from EPA: https://www.epa.gov/climate-indicators/climate-change-indicators-us-and-globaltemperature#:~:text=Concentrations%20of%20heat%2Dtrapping%20greenhouse,are%2 0expected%20to%20continue%20rising.
- FERNANDO, J. (2022, July 13). Capital Expenditure (CapEx) Definition, Formula, and Examples. Retrieved from investopedia: https://www.investopedia.com/terms/c/capitalexpenditure.asp
- FERNANDO, J. (2022, August 10). *Market Capitalization: How Is It Calculated and What Does It Tell Investors?* Retrieved from Investopedia: https://www.investopedia.com/terms/m/marketcapitalization.asp
- Frédéric Reynès, S. O. (n.d.). *How does economic theory explain the Hubbert peak oil model?* Retrieved from chromeextension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/https://ethz.ch/content/dam/ethz/spec ial-interest/mtec/cer-eth/resource-econ-dam/documents/research/sured/sured-2010/SURED-10\_004\_Reynes.pdf
- Gartneer, C. E. (2018, May 23). *How to Calculate the Mean Annual Temperature*. Retrieved from sciencing: https://sciencing.com/calculate-mean-annual-temperature-7236109.html



- GFDRR. (2020). *Gabon.* thinkhazard. Retrieved from https://thinkhazard.org/en/report/89gabon/EH
- Giorgio Bresciani, M. B. (2016, July 28). *Five strategies to transform the oil and gas supply chain*. Retrieved from mckinsey: https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/oil-and-gas/ourinsights/five-strategies-to-transform-the-oil-and-gas-supply-chain
- GIZ. (n.d.). MOROCCO. Retrieved from Climate-expert: https://www.climateexpert.org/en/home/businessadaptation/morocco/#:~:text=Morocco%20is%20very%20vulnerable%20to,production% 2C%20and%20sea%20rise%20level.
- Gökhan Özer, İ. Ç. (2016, October). The Role of Human Capital in Firm Valuation: An Application on BIST. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences, 235*, 168-177. doi:10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.11.012
- Gordon, J. (2022, April 24). *Endogenous Growth Theory Explained*. Retrieved from thebusinessprofessor: https://thebusinessprofessor.com/en\_US/economic-analysis-monetary-policy/endogenous-growth-theory
- HAYES, A. (2022, June 28). *Dividends: Definition in Stocks and How Payments Work*. Retrieved from Investopedia: https://www.investopedia.com/terms/d/dividend.asp
- Holst, T. (2018, February 7). *Peak Oil Theory Revisited*. Retrieved from gardner: https://gardner.utah.edu/peak-oil-theory-revisited/
- *How To Calculate Average Annual Temperature*. (2021, December 30). Retrieved from realonomics: https://realonomics.net/how-to-calculate-average-annual-temperature/
- IEA. (n.d.). *Energy Transitions in the MENA Region*. Retrieved from IEA: https://www.iea.org/programmes/energy-transitions-in-the-mena-region
- IMF. (2016, April). *Economic Diversification in Oil-Exporting Arab Countries*. Retrieved from IMF: https://www.imf.org/external/np/pp/eng/2016/042916.pdf
- Indeed Editorial Team. (2021, June 30). What Is Panel Data? (With Uses, Advantages and an Example). Retrieved from Indeed: https://www.indeed.com/career-advice/careerdevelopment/panel-data
- Irandoust, M. (2018, May 13). Houseprices and unemployment: an empirical analysis of causality. International Journal of Housing Markets and Analysis, 12(1), 148-164. doi:1 10.1108/IJHMA-03-2018-0021
- Iskandar, D. (2021). THE EFFECT OF PROFITABILITY AND SALES GROWTH ON COMPANY VALUE MODERATED BY LEVERAGE. *International Journal of Management Studies and Social Science Research, 3*(5), 32-41. Retrieved from chrome-



extension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/https://www.ijmsssr.org/paper/IJMSSS R00466.pdf

- Jesús Gonzalo, A. T. (2012, July 6). *The Reaction of Stock Market Returns to Anticipated Unemployment.* (U. C. Madrid, Ed.) Retrieved from Universidad Carlos III de Madrid: https://e-archivo.uc3m.es/handle/10016/16310#preview
- Jingbin He, X. M. (2021, February 19). Extreme Temperatures and Firm-Level Stock Returns. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health, 18(4), 1-22. Retrieved from https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/18/4/2004
- KENTON, W. (2022, April 11). *Net Sales*. Retrieved from Investopedia: https://www.investopedia.com/terms/n/netsales.asp
- Krieg, D. (2019, January 24). *Finance: Capex and Opex*. Retrieved from oilfieldbasics: https://oilfieldbasics.com/2019/01/24/finance-capex-opex/
- Kumar, R. (2016). Perspectives on value and valuation. In R. Kumar, Valuation Theories and concepts (pp. 3-46). Academic Press. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-802303-7.00001-2
- Lavacchi, U. B. (2009, August 13). A Simple Interpretation of Hubbert's Model of Resource Exploitation. *energies*, *2*, 646-661. doi:10.3390/en20300646
- Lienard, C. (2022). *Mitigating climate change in the MENA: shifting to a new paradigm.* Brussels: BIC. Retrieved from chromeextension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/https://www.bicrhr.com/sites/default/files/inline-files/BIC%20April%202022%20Policy%20Brief-Climate%20Change%20in%20the%20MENA%2C%20Clementine%20Lienard.pdf
- Maogang Tang, S. C. (2022, January 30). Effects of Carbon Emission Trading on Companies' MarketValue: Evidence from Listed Companies in China. *Atmosphere*, *13*(240), 1-25. Retrieved from https://www.mdpi.com/2073-4433/13/2/240
- MARTIN-AMOUROUX Jean-Marie, C. P. (2020, June 1). *Economic theories in the face of the realities of environmental crises*. Retrieved from encylopedie-environment: https://www.encyclopedie-environnement.org/en/society/economic-theories-in-theface-of-the-realities-of-environmental-crises/
- Muhammad Nurul Houqe, S. O.-u.-H. (2022, March 28). The Effects of Carbon Emissions and Agency Costs on Firm Performance. *Journal of Risk and Financial Management, 15*(152), 1-17. Retrieved from https://www.mdpi.com/1911-8074/15/4/152
- N.M.Katsoulakos, L.-M. I. (2016). Environment and Development. In *Basic Principles, Human* Activities, and Environmental Implications (pp. 499-569). Athens: Metsovion



Interdisciplinary Research Center. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-62733-9.00008-3

- Oluwatoyin, M. G. (2009, May). The impact of share market capitalization on acompany's performance: A case study in the Nigerian confectionary industry. *African Journal of Business Management*, *3*(5), 220-226. Retrieved from http://www.academicjournals.org/AJBM
- Psarianos, G. H. (2015). *The effect of including the environment in the neoclassical growth model.* MPRA. Retrieved from https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/68050/
- RADHOUANE, L. (2013, June). Climate change impacts on North African countries and on some Tunisian economic sectors. *Journal of Agriculture and Environment for International Development*, 107(1), 101-113. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/307660484\_Climate\_change\_impacts\_on\_N orth\_African\_countries\_and\_on\_some\_Tunisian\_economic\_sectors
- Ramadan, H. H. (2019). Climate Governance in Egypt. AUC. Cairo: AUC. Retrieved from chromeextension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/https://documents.aucegypt.edu/Docs/ GAPP/Public%20Policy%20Hub%20Webpage/17-%20Climate%20Governance%20in%20Egypt%20-%20En.pdf
- Ronald Balvers, D. D. (2016, December 13). Temperature Shocks and the Cost of Equity Capital:Implications for Climate Change Perceptions. *Journal of Banking & Finance*. doi:10.1016/j.jbankfin.2016.12.013
- Sami, Mina, T.E. (2020). Modeling dynamic location expansion of multinational firms in France. *Empirical Economics.* https://doi.org/10.1007/s00181-019-01747-9
- Sami, Mina, A.W. (2021). Assessing the impact of dividend policy on the sustainability of distressed firms. *Journal of Modelling in Management*. doi 10.1108/JM2-06-2020-0160
- Salimah, Y. H. (2019). THE EFFECT OF CAPITAL EXPENDITURE, COMPANY GROWTH AND COMPANY SIZE ON FIRM VALUE THROUGH FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE MODERATED BY CAPITAL STRUCTURE. Corporate Ownership & Control, 17(1), 236-244. doi:https://doi.org/10.22495/cocv17i1siart6
- Statistics Finland. (n.d.). *Number of employees*. Retrieved from stat: https://www.stat.fi/meta/kas/henkilostomaara\_en.html
- Steiguer, J. E. (1995, September). Three Theories from Economics about the Environment. *Bioscience*, 45(8), 29-35. doi:10.2307/1312701
- Stern, D. I. (2015, January 21). *The Environmental Kuznets Curve* ☆. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-409548-9.09278-2



Taylor, K. S. (1996). *Chapter 6: Theories of Value*. Retrieved from https://www.d.umn.edu/cla/faculty/jhamlin/4111/2111-home/value.htm

The Investopedia Team. (2022, June 27). What Are the Types of Capital Expenditures (CapEx)? Retrieved from Investopedia: https://www.investopedia.com/ask/answers/112814/what-are-some-examples-maintypes-capital-expenditures-capex.asp

- THE INVESTOPEDIA TEAM. (2022, August 12). *What Is the Unemployment Rate?* Retrieved from Investopedia: https://www.investopedia.com/terms/u/unemploymentrate.asp
- Thomas Sumarsan Goh, H. E. (2022, February). Sales Growth and Firm Size Impact on Firm Value with ROA as a Moderating Variable. *Management Scientific Journal, 12*(1), 99-116. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.22441/jurnal\_mix.2022.v12i1.008

 Vidyanita Hestinoviana, S. ,. (2013, August 15). THE INFLUENCE OF PROFITABILITY, SOLVABILITY, ASSET GROWTH, AND SALES GROWTH TOWARD FIRM VALUE. Retrieved from garuda: chromeextension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/http://download.garuda.kemdikbud.go. id/article.php?article=189528&val=6468&title=THE%20INFLUENCE%200F%20PROFITAB ILITY%20SOLVABILITY%20ASSET%20GROWTH%20AND%20SALES%20GROWTH%20TOW ARD%20FIRM%20VALUE%20Empir

- World bank. (2022). *Metadata Glossary*. Retrieved from World bank: https://databank.worldbank.org/metadataglossary/world-developmentindicators/series/EN.ATM.CO2E.PC
- WorldBank. (2022). Global Economic Prospects. Retrieved from https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/18ad707266f7740bced755498ae0307a-0350012022/related/Global-Economic-Prospects-June-2022-Regional-Highlights-MENA.pdf
- Zafar, S. (2022, August 6). *Carbon Market in the Middle East*. Retrieved from ecomena: https://www.ecomena.org/cdm-market-in-mena/